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 GRADUATE POLICY COMMITTEE

MINUTES

April 16, 2018
The following members were present: Ulla Sypher, Co-Chair, Communication and Information; David Johnson, Co-Chair, English; Antonio Cuyler, Art Education; Ron Doel, History; Todd Adams, Physics; Mai Kung, Nursing; Kimberly Van Weelden, Music; Gregory Gerard, Accounting; Tomi Gomory, Social Work; Stacey VanDyke, Nurse Anesthesia, Applied Studies; Jamila Horabin, Biomedical Sciences; Victor Mesev, Geography.
The following members were absent:  Naresh Dalal, Chemistry and Biochemistry; Christopher Coutts, Urban and Regional Planning; Kim Woody, School of Hospitality; David Orozco, RMI, REE and Legal Studies; Vanessa Dennen, Educational Psychology and Learning Systems; Sonja Siennick, Criminology; Linda DeBrunner, Engineering; Ronn Honn, Motion Picture Arts; Jay Kesten, Law; Jeannine Turner, Educational Psychology and Learning Systems; Sudhir Aggarwal, Computer Science;
Also present: James Beck, The Graduate School; Jennifer Buchanan, Office of Faculty Development and Advancement; Ruth Feiock, Office of Faculty Development and Advancement; Kim Barber, Office of the Registrar; Kristine Harper, Subcommittee Chair, History; Peter Beerli, Subcommittee Member, Scientific Computing; Alma Littles, Associate Dean, Medicine; Helen Livingston, Medicine.
The meeting was called to order at 3:35 P.M. by Ulla Sypher, Co-Chair.   
Previous Meeting Minutes –With no revisions or additions in mind, the meeting minutes for April 9, 2018 were approved. 
Program Review- Medicine- Dr. Harper provided a brief overview of the subcommittee report. 

She explained that in line with the findings of the external reviewer, the subcommittee found that the College of Medicine has a strong, mission-driven MD program focused on attracting a population of students (minority, lower socio-economic group, rural) that is underrepresented in most medical schools and producing primary care physicians who will return to underserved areas and provide community care. In this effort, it has been tremendously successful, with a renovated curriculum that has aligned foundational science instruction with clinical instruction, and which exposes students to the practice of medicine early in the program and continues to bring them in contact with patients in a variety of settings throughout the program. There are many strengths: faculty members who are highly involved with students from the application stage (when they are doing interviews) to instruction and advising to assisting students with their applications for residencies; an extraordinary outreach program that identifies middle school students who might never have considered medical school to be a possibility and encourages them to keep studying science and mathematics; outstanding educational effectiveness as evidenced by students outperforming their forecasted performance on the Step II exam; a wide range of clinical practice sites around the state; an excellent program focused on geriatrics and elder care; and a community outreach program that is mutually beneficial to both the College of Medicine and the communities they partner with. Recently, US News and World Report reported that FSU College of Medicine was the third most competitive medical school, after the Mayo Clinic School of Medicine and Stanford University.

It was reported that the College of Medicine does not really have a weakness so much as needs. Those needs include additional faculty members since the college does not have sufficient bench strength to cover classes if a member of their aging faculty is taken ill or gets “hit by a bus.” [They can plan for retirements, but emergencies will be harder to cover]; additional funding for upgrades to medical technologies in their clinical spaces; additional funding for space: teaching, clinical, laboratory, and office and study space; and additional funding to provide subscriptions to practice exams for their licensure exams, which are such an important part of their professional development.

Dr. Sypher asked the Associate Dean, Dr. Littles, if she had any additional comments. Dr. Littles did not have much add, but was very thankful for the subcommittee report and the recommendations. 
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 1:
To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University, the College of Medicine should actively pursue funding for the clinical site building. 

· This will allow clinicians at the COM to practice medicine, tie in to the COM community outreach mission, and give students the opportunity to practice with their instructors. The land already belongs to FSU and preliminary work to prepare the site is already underway. However, the money for the building has not yet been identified.

It was reported that there is currently no space for a clinical practice, which is planned for FSU land near the Sabal Palms Elementary School. Requests for additional space outside the Thrasher Building have been made, but it is not high enough on the PECO list to make it to the legislative budget request at this time.
Dr. Littles provided an update and stated that the Provost Office has recently agreed to provide the College of Medicine with the initial funding needed for the creation and development of the clinical site building.
With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the recommendation.  
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 2:

To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University, the College of Medicine should add faculty for teaching the foundational science courses (first two years of the curriculum) and clinical faculty to teach hands-on medical practice skills. 
· Most of the current faculty members have been at the COM since it started 17 years ago, and most of them were established faculty members at the time they joined. Consequently, over the next five years, many of them will retire. Hiring faculty in advance of those expected retirements would allow for a mentoring of these faculty members so that their transition into the classroom will be seamless for the students.

Dr. Littles reported that the four-year MD curriculum consists of foundational science courses that cover relevant biomedical, medical humanities, and social science content, and a doctoring curriculum that teaches clinical skills. Historically, she noted that it has been easier to maintain a pool of clinical faculty members to teach the hands-on medical skills to the MD students, but agreed, that additional faculty is needed for teaching the foundational science courses.
Dr. Littles reviewed the general curriculum of the MD students. The first two years take place on FSU’s main campus and provides students with essential basic science and general clinical information that prepares them for their clinical training in years three and four. The first year emphasizes the structure and function of the healthy human, while year two emphasizes microbiology, pathology, pharmacology, and general therapeutic principles for the “sick” human. In addition, students complete the first two years of the three-year doctoring curriculum, which consists of a series of classroom, Clinical Learning Center, and community preceptorship experiences. Foundational science and clinical instructors use a combination of small group, patient simulated (i.e., “standard patients”), and lecture-based instruction.

Years three and four are devoted to required clerkships and elective clinical rotations that range from two to eight weeks and usually take place at one of the College of Medicine’s regional campuses. A variety of healthcare facilities (e.g., physician’s offices, community clinics, nursing homes, hospitals, etc.) are used as training sites in which students actively participate in clinical settings. Fourth year students spend between 12 and 24 weeks in elective rotations, including subspecialty rotations. Twelve of the weeks must be spent at COM sites, but the remainder may be spent at any accredited medical school or approved clinical setting in the United States, thus allowing students the flexibility to pursue their interests while preparing to transition to residency training. Rotations are selected with assistance from an advisor and the Senior Associate Dean for Medical Education and Academic Affairs has final approval.
Dr. Littles explained that the College of Medicine’s MD curriculum is innovative because it uses a one-on-one tutorial method (one student to one clinical faculty) in numerous affiliated clinical environments, and it also is a leader in small group learning and the use of learning communities, pedagogies that are just being tried in other medical schools. And, as the reviewer noted, the MD program not only requires intellectual intelligence but emotional intelligence, which is identified through the interviews conducted during the admissions process. Because the curriculum optimizes the placement of medical students into venues where patients seek care, FSU medical students gain, in the words of the reviewer, “a contemporary, balanced, and realistic understanding of healthcare systems and doctor-patient relationships.” This emphasis on the community context of care and the understanding of community needs means that FSU College of Medicine graduates are extremely well-prepared for their residency programs and to fill underserved areas as physicians upon the completion of those residency programs.
There was no discussion on this recommendation.  
With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the recommendation.  
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 3:
To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University, the College of Medicine should seek funding to (a) maintain its recruiting outreach programs (e.g., SSTRIDE); (b) increase the stipends paid to clinical faculty in the community [which had to be cut due to lack of funds]; and (c) restore stipend levels for second-year students who are TAs for first-year students.
Dr. Littles explained that the outreach programs do not receive state funding support, so the College of Medicine is always trying to explore external funding solutions for those programs. She noted that the recommendation also calls for an increase in the stipends paid to clinical faculty in the community because the stipend was recently reduced from $500 to $400 a week. She stated that there was general concern among the faculty that the College of Medicine would lose many clinical faculty members over this monetary reduction, but in fact, this did not occur and the College of Medicine was able to save over one million dollars. 
Dr. Aggarwal asked if the College of Medicine uses research funding to support some of their programs. Dr. Littles agreed. She noted the “college depends more on clinical and state funding, but has increased its research funding in past years, particularly on the Biomedical Sciences side.”

Dr. Sypher suggested a friendly amendment to remove item (c) from the recommendation. Dr. Harper and Dr. Littles agreed that such a revision would be appropriate given the needs and setup in the College of Medicine. 

The revised recommendation would read as follows:

 To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University, the College of Medicine should seek funding to (a) maintain its recruiting outreach programs (e.g., SSTRIDE); (b) increase the stipends paid to clinical faculty in the community [which had to be cut due to lack of funds].
With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the amended recommendation.  
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 4:

To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University, the College of Medicine should seek funding for additional flexible space. 
· The current fixed-seat lecture halls are appropriate for 19th/20th century instruction, but not for 21st century collaborative/active learning techniques. If more flexible space were available, it might be possible for the College of Medicine to survive without as many additional faculty just because those faculty members would have better options for instruction. In addition, with the new Physician Assistant program in place, the COM is handling 40 more students this year (50 next year, and 60 the year after that). Currently, they have sufficient, albeit tight, space, but when the new cohort arrives in summer 2017, they will have a three-month overlap of students and space will be at a premium. The COM has identified the resources that it needs, but it is not evident that they will be forthcoming.

It was reported that the building and space resources are currently adequate, but increasing numbers of students (PA program, in particular) and changes in the ways students are taught (the movement away from lecture to small group collaboration) means that additional space with a variety of layouts will be needed in the future.
Dr. Littles explained that one goal among the faculty in the College of Medicine to have more auditorium style, flexible seating arrangements available in some of the small classrooms so students can face each other and participate in small group collaborations as opposed to a traditional, front-to-back, lecture style seating arrangement for teaching. 

Dr. Adams stated that the College of Medicine should consider converting some of the “current” classrooms into more flexible formats or contemplate using classrooms outside of the college facilities. Dr. Littles agreed, but noted that the Physician Assistant program has substantially increased its student size which has caused some capacity issues in some of the small classrooms, making this initiative more challenging to implement.  

With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the recommendation.  
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 5:

To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University, the College of Medicine should seek funds to update the technology and layout in the Clinical Learning Center. 

· This would enable students and faculty to work with faster, less-cumbersome equipment and they could better exploit the simulation equipment that they currently have. Similarly, if funds were available for a chilling unit for the cadavers, courses could be more flexible since the (very expensive) cadavers could be used for more than the current 10-week period if they could be placed in chilling units when not in use.

It was reported that equipment and other moveable resources are considered adequate, but could be improved with more up-to-date equipment. In particular, a chilling unit for cadavers would lengthen the time they can be used in the classroom (currently 10 weeks) and provide more flexibility for instructors and students alike.
There were questions or concerns for this recommendation. 
With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the recommendation.  
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 6:

To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University, the College of Medicine should seek opportunities to actively pursue collaborative practice/inter-professional learning. 

· E.g., working with FSU’s College of Nursing and College of Social Work, and FAMU’s College of Pharmacy. Nationally, there is a huge push to do more of these collaborations. Having students from all of these units working in teams (i.e., context-based learning) would be beneficial to all concerned, but without high-level coordination, it is left to individuals to coordinate on a one-on-one basis. Faculty members are already too stretched to take the time to make contacts and set up these efforts.

Dr. Sypher stated that this recommendation was not addressed in the subcommittee report and asked for additional clarification. 

Dr. King explained that “the current trend in the healthcare industry is to involve different professions and to educate together, not just do bits and pieces, but actually in an education setting, teach together.” She agreed that an increased collaborative effort should be encouraged, but was unsure how it would work, particularly in regards to tuition (i.e., who would claim the tuition). Overall, she noted that such collaborations where students could essentially work in a team environment (i.e., context based learning environments), would be a great benefit to all parties involved. For example, nursing students could be coupled with FAMU pharmacy students, psychology students, social work students, or even engineering students for increased interdisciplinary opportunities. 

Dr. Littles explained that the College of Medicine faculty are “acutely” aware that this needs to be done, as this has already come up during the self-study for the upcoming LCME accreditation review. She stated “the College of Medicine already provides some opportunities for collaborative practice, it’s just that they have to provide more in this area.” For example, the college has a one-day learning/training session where students from other disciplines are invited. However, the LCME is more interested in the College of Medicine providing a “semester-long” collaborative/inter-professional learning experience. She explained that some barriers currently exist for this initiative (i.e., tuition, COM and FSU academic calendars are not synchronized, etc.), but overall, it is something the college is actively exploring. 
Dr. Adams did not feel the recommendations needed to be brewerized. Dr. Johnson disagreed. Dr. Harper explained that the recommendation is brewerized because “this really comes down to a strategic planning concern about supporting and encouraging interdisciplinary work among programs.” 

Dr. Sypher stated that the College of Medicine already appears be actively engaging and exploring additional opportunities for collaborative/inter-professional learning. As such, she suggested a friendly amendment for the recommendation to say “should continue seeking opportunities…”. 

The revised recommendation would read as follows:

To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University, the College of Medicine should continue seeking opportunities to actively pursue collaborative practice/inter-professional learning. 

· E.g., working with FSU’s College of Nursing and College of Social Work, and FAMU’s College of Pharmacy. Nationally, there is a huge push to do more of these collaborations. Having students from all of these units working in teams (i.e., context-based learning) would be beneficial to all concerned, but without high-level coordination, it is left to individuals to coordinate on a one-on-one basis. Faculty members are already too stretched to take the time to make contacts and set up these efforts.

With no further discussion, a vote was placed. 12 were in favor of the amended recommendation, 1 abstained.
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 7:

To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University, the College of Medicine should seek ways to expand the extant program that addresses test-taking skills and learning psychology for BRIDGE program students to first-year students in the MD program. 

· These students are also in need of this assistance. Further, the COM should consider providing these services by hiring learning specialists who are focused on these problem areas and not tie this to other professionals who are focused on overall mental health needs of the students.

Dr. Harper stated that this recommendation came from concerns expressed by both the faculty and students. 
Dr. Littles explained that the BRIDGE program students have access to test preparation services and resources to help them prepare for the MD licensure exams. She noted that “one of the success stories of the College of Medicine is that the faculty have been able to take the BRIDGE program students who have some test-taking deficiencies, and turn them around by the time they reach graduation.” She explained that “by the end, many times the BRIDGE program students out-perform the first-year students and the other students hear this and try to enter the BRIDGE program to boost their scores even higher.” She stated that “the students want to out-perform and do even better than well.” 
Dr. Harper stated that the purpose of this recommendation was not to suggest a replication of the BRIDGE program curricular strategies for the first-year MD students. She added that this does not appear to be a mental health concern regarding test-taking deficiency, but rather an opportunity for the college to consider hiring additional learning specialists for the MD students or possibly taking aspects of the BRIDGE program test-taking learning activities to share with the first-year MD students as well. 
Dr. Johnson suggested the following revised language: 

To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University, the College of Medicine should consider ways to extend aspects of the extant program that addresses test-taking skills and learning psychology for BRIDGE program students to first-year students in the MD program. 

· These students are also in need of this assistance. Further, the COM should consider providing these services by hiring learning specialists who are focused on these problem areas and not tie this to other professionals who are focused on overall mental health needs of the students.

With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the amended recommendation.
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 8:

The College of Medicine should explore ways to raise additional funds for scholarships for medical students.

· Many of these students come from families of modest financial means and enter the program carrying significant debt from their undergraduate education. Medical school debt is a problem for most medical students nationally, but COM graduates generally seek to be primary care physicians (e.g., family practice, internal medicine, pediatrics) in underserved areas and they cannot anticipate landing high-paying jobs that will quickly pay off their loans.

It was reported that the College of Medicine continues to seek funds to provide scholarships/financial support to students in the MD program. Each of the six regional campus deans are expected to fund $20,000 annually in student scholarships. The current funding strategy is focused on building endowments for scholarships and student learning communities.
There was no discussion about this recommendation. 
With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the recommendation.  
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 9:

To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University, the College of Medicine should develop a formal faculty succession plan. 

· This plan should take into account retirement losses, the addition of the new clinical facility, the increased teaching demands caused by a new Physician Assistant Program and a new undergraduate major, and the need to mentor new faculty into their mission-driven Doctor of Medicine program.

Dr. Littles explained that currently, all courses are covered, but the faculty feels that their number is too small because several faculty will retire in the next 5-7 years, and even now, they are sometimes left scrambling to make sure someone can cover a scheduled course. The new clinical facility that is being planned will put pressure on clinical faculty to spend more time in their practice and less time at the school. While the new Physician Assistant program is not currently a drain on faculty, its numbers will increase over the next two years and the introduction of the new undergraduate major will also demand teaching resources. Although both faculty and administrators are aware of the problem and there is discussion of same, it appears that there is no written faculty succession/hiring plan.
Dr. Gomory was not comfortable with recommending an official succession plan from the program. Dr. Sypher stated that “in the past, the GPC has recommended that some programs develop a strategic plan which, many times, also involved formalizing a faculty succession plan.” Dr. Adams suggested that instead of a faculty “succession” plan, perhaps the wording should be for a faculty “hiring” plan to be developed. Dr. Littles confirmed that the College of Medicine already has a faculty hiring plan in place, but was unsure what a “succession plan” would entail or look like (i.e., constantly monitoring faculty who may or may not be retiring, voluntarily separating, etc.). 
Dr. Sypher agreed that the wording needs to be changed. She suggested that the word “succession” be replaced with the word “mentoring.” 

Dr. Harper agreed that this fully captures what the subcommittee was thinking.  She explained that the core concern involved the College of Medicine hiring faculty who are focused primarily on research and then having to mentor the new faculty into the teaching position, mentoring responsibilities and mission of the MD program. 
To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the University, the College of Medicine should develop a formal faculty mentoring plan. 

· This plan should take into account retirement losses, the addition of the new clinical facility, the increased teaching demands caused by a new Physician Assistant Program and a new undergraduate major, and the need to mentor new faculty into their mission-driven Doctor of Medicine program.
With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the amended recommendation.
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 10:

The College of Medicine should coordinate with the FSU Registrar’s office to mitigate transcript-related problems inherent in operating on two different academic schedules. 

· Because the COM academic calendar does not align with the FSU academic calendar, the College of Medicine faculty must give students incompletes (I) when their finish their courses because they cannot enter their final grades until FSU courses come to an end (Fall/Spring/Summer). That means that COM students’ transcripts carry I’s until everyone else at FSU files their grades. Because of those incompletes on their transcripts, COM students are less competitive for away rotations and residencies because they have no proof that they have passed their classes and a written note from the COM does not suffice. Other institutions do not seem to have this problem. Similarly, the course evaluation system runs on the FSU calendar, which means that COM students are assessing their instructors well after they have finished their courses and are on to the next set of courses. Thus, the immediacy of the evaluation is just not there. 

Dr. Barber explained that she will be meeting with the College of Medicine representatives to see what she, and the Registrar’s Office, can do to fix or possibly mitigate this academic calendar issue. She stated that “some additional information is needed, for example, identifying what courses are impacted, what year they year, if there is overlap with the graduate students and MD students, etc.” Dr. Littles stated that “the college will need to look at all four years of the curriculum, but particularly the third and fourth years.” Both parties agreed to look into this further. 
With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the recommendation.  
PASSED
Dr. Sypher opened the floor to additional questions. There were none. 
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 11:

The GPC unanimously recommends continuation of the MD program in the College of Medicine.
There was no discussion on this recommendation. 
With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the recommendation.  
PASSED
Joint and Combined Degree Pathways Policy Update- The policy draft was developed by a workgroup from the Office of Faculty Development and Advancement, Institutional Research, Provost’s Office, Graduate School and the Registrar’s Office in response to the new SACSCOC standard relating to program length. This workgroup has been meeting diligently, almost every week since January, to streamline and revise the university’s current policies and procedures regarding the Combined and Joint degrees. It was reported that the policy draft has also been reviewed and discussed by the Faculty Senate Steering Committee (FSSC) last week. The plan is to have the GPC and UPC review and endorse this policy so that it can be addressed at the Faculty Senate meeting on April 18, 2018 so that programs can transition to the new requirements by Fall 2018. 
Dr. Feiock explained that in December 2017, SACSCOC adopted a new policy relating to program length setting the minimum of 30 for a post-baccalaureate degree and a minimum of 120 for an undergraduate degree. She stated that there will now be an increased scrutiny on joint and combined degree programs, particularly due to the sharing or double-counting of graduate credit hours across degree programs. As such, a policy was drafted to address these concerns. The first part of the policy clarifies definitions and outlines the administrative processes involved, but the important parts of the policy change include the following:

1. Combined pathways involving an undergraduate and a graduate degree program must have at least 120 undergraduate credit hours and 30 graduate credit hours.  Combined pathways may allow a maximum of 12 graduate credit hours to be counted toward the undergraduate program.  

2. Joint graduate/professional pathways require a minimum of 30 unduplicated credit hours for each degree program involved in the joint pathway. Credit hours in excess of these minimums may be shared between the degree programs included in the pathway. 

3. Shared hours for combined and joint graduate/professional pathways must be reviewed and approved by faculty committees, including department and college curriculum committees and UPC/GPC, as appropriate.

Dr. Buchanan explained that the 5 year SACSCOC review is approaching next year and with that in mind, the integrity of both the combined and joint degree programs needed to be addressed. She noted that “this is similar to the certificate overhaul, in which the university identified that SACSCOC was going to be looking at these programs more carefully in the future, and we now have an opportunity to revise and update the policies/procedures in place to be properly prepared.” 

Dr. Buchanan noted that SACSCOC will be looking for an intellectual and pedagogical justification for sharing courses and combining two degrees, which is something the university currently does not have right now. She stated that the goal is to get the revised policy approved by the GPC and Faculty Senate, redo the proposal templates for the combined and joint degree programs, which is currently being done, and then clear up some tracking/procedural concerns. After this is done and the Provost has signed off on the revised policy, communication will be sent to all units who have joint/combined degree programs and the proposal generating process will start-up again. Ultimately, she stated that the revised joint/combined degree policy will be under the Provost Office’s control. Lastly, she explained that during the Summer/Fall semesters, current joint/degree programs will be provided data from IR or the Registrar’s Office and they will need to decide if they want to continue offering the such programs. If they do, then a new proposal will need to be submitted for review, which includes the pedagogical justification for SACSCOC. 
The revised policy is noted below: 
	I.
	INTRODUCTION


Combined bachelor’s/master’s and joint graduate pathways provide qualified students with a partially-structured path to earn two degrees from two separate academic degree programs.  The purpose of these pathways is to provide academically prepared and qualified students with an opportunity to expand their expertise and knowledge through joint enrollment and completion of two academic degree programs in an appropriately customized manner.  
	II.
	POLICY 


1. Definitions 

Combined Bachelor’s/Master’s Pathways - Combined bachelor’s/master’s pathways provide academically talented undergraduate students an opportunity to complete both a bachelor’s and a master’s degree.  Upon approval, a combined bachelor’s/master’s pathway allows for up to 12 graduate hours to be shared with, or double-counted toward, an undergraduate degree program.  

Direct-Entry Pathways.  Direct-Entry Pathways are a type of combined pathway structured such that the curricula for two academic degrees are interwoven. Students are admitted to the bachelor’s degree program with the understanding that they are expected to complete both degrees.    
Joint Graduate Pathways- Joint graduate pathways provide qualified master’s students with an opportunity to earn two master’s degrees or master’s/professional degrees from two academic degree programs.  Joint graduate pathways share academic content that allows a student to expand their breadth of knowledge and content expertise to include additional domains not covered in a single degree.    All post-baccalaureate degree programs must have at least 30 unique hours of coursework. Upon approval, joint graduate pathways allow graduate/professional courses in excess of the 30-hour minimum to be shared with, or double-counted, toward both degree programs.
Shared-Credits- “Shared credits” refers to the use of a limited number of credit hours toward the requirements of two separate degree programs.  The principle of shared credits allows the student to earn two degrees for fewer total credit hours than would normally be required if both academic degree programs were taken independently.  Academic programs must provide strong academic justification for the use of shared hours between the two degrees involved in the pathway that explains how program integrity is maintained or enhanced.   
2. Responsibility 

a. Faculty 

The responsibility for developing combined and joint graduate pathways resides with the faculty in each academic program. Such proposals should be submitted when faculty identify student demand, employment demand, or a substantial pedagogical interest that is best served by offering two degree programs in a combined or joint pathway format.

b. Administration and Proposal Routing
Each school or college must ensure that all proposals for developing pathways receive appropriate faculty review prior to submission to the next higher administrative level.  For combined and joint pathway programs, the head of the academic unit, the curriculum committee for both the department and college, and the appropriate director (school) or dean (college) submitting a proposal must review and approve the proposal before submission to the next higher administrative level.  Proposals involving undergraduate degrees are submitted to the Undergraduate Policy Committee and the Graduate Policy Committee.  Proposals involving graduate and professional degrees are submitted to the Graduate Policy Committee.  All proposals are reviewed by the Vice President for Faculty Development and Advancement.  Final approval resides with the Provost.

The Graduate School is responsible for reviewing proposals and providing any needed internal and external coordination of procedures.  The Office of Institutional Research shall post the list of approved combined and joint pathways on their website.  The academic college is responsible for listing approved combined and joint pathways in the Undergraduate Bulletin and/or Graduate Bulletin, as appropriate, and for coding students pursuing these degrees in a manner consistent with the registrar’s guidelines.

3. Shared Credit Hours 

a. A limited number of courses may count in more than one program of study as follows: 

(1) Combined Bachelor’s/Master’s Pathways- Upon review by each degree program’s department and college curriculum committee and academic dean, and the Undergraduate and Graduate Policy Committees, a maximum of 12 credit hours of graduate coursework may be shared with, or double-counted toward, an undergraduate degree and a graduate degree. The resulting combined program will consist of at least 120 credit hours counted toward the undergraduate degree and at least 30 credit hours counted toward the graduate degree, with up to 12 credit hours of overlapping graduate coursework.   Graduate courses counted toward the undergraduate degree must be appropriate for that degree program, consistent with the SACSCOC requirement that degree programs embody a coherent course of study, as well as all other principles contained in the SACSCOC Policy on Quality and Integrity of Undergraduate Degrees. The integrity of the graduate program shall be maintained so that the graduate courses are progressively more rigorous than the undergraduate courses.  Programs will set appropriate admissions standards to ensure that students are academically qualified and prepared for graduate-level coursework. 

Direct-Entry Programs - Direct-entry Programs operate as combined degrees in which students are required to complete the entire interwoven undergraduate-to-graduate curriculum. 

(2) Joint Graduate Pathways- Must have a minimum combined total of 60 unduplicated graduate or professional credit hours, and a minimum of 30 unique hours in each degree program.  Upon review by each degree program’s department and college curriculum committee and academic dean, and the Graduate Policy Committee, graduate courses in excess of the 30-hour minimums may be counted in both graduate degrees in a joint pathway program.

4. Proposal

Faculty interested in creating a new combined or joint pathway should complete the appropriate proposal form available on the Office of Faculty Development and Advancement’s website. At a minimum, the proposal should be written in narrative format and include the following information:

· Proposal Purpose
· Define the purpose for proposing the program and the benefits of establishing the pathway 

· Justify the pathway in intellectual and pedagogical terms

· Identify individual initially responsible for program

· Admission Requirements, Student Application Procedures, and Advising

· The proposal must explain the admissions requirements, including the time when a student applies to the program, minimum GPA and GRE score, and the application procedures 
· Curriculum

· Provide the core requirements of each academic program as well as available electives (along with the associated hours)

· Provide the curriculum for the proposed program

· Explicitly identify and justify, both intellectually and pedagogically, specific courses designated as “shared credits” and explain how program integrity is maintained or enhanced

5.  Assessment
Assessment of student learning and program outcomes for programs that are part of a combined or joint pathway shall be at the individual degree program level, although student demand for the program shall be assessed as part of the participating academic department’s program academic program review (QER) process conducted by the Provost’s Office. 

6.  Termination of a Combined or Joint Pathway 

Combined and joint pathways are partially-structured paths to completing the requirements for two separate degrees.  Admission to each program is required.  As a result, if the institution discontinues a combined or joint pathway, then it will be necessary for the student to separately complete the requirements for each academic program.  

7.  Degree Conferral

A student enrolled in a combined pathway will earn the baccalaureate degree upon completion of the undergraduate program and master’s degree upon completion of the graduate program.  

Upon completion of a joint graduate pathway, a student will earn two separate degrees, one for each degree. 
Dr. Johnson proposed a motion to accept the revised policy. It was seconded by Dr. Adams. 

With no questions or concerns, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the revised policy.   
PASSED
With no further business to be presented, Dr. Sypher adjourned the meeting at 5:05 P.M.[image: image1][image: image2]
